Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 21st December 2015, at the Village Hall, Pentyrch.

PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
Stuart Thomas (Chairman), Philippa Hill-John, Jeanette Troughton, Christine Priday, Wynford Ellis Owen, Chris James, Brynmor Jones, Nikki Howard, Sandie Rosser & Sara Pickard 
ALSO PRESENT: -
County Councillor 
Gavin Hill-John 
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors
Graham Thomas, Clare Bath & John Harrison 
109
Police Matters
There were no Police Officers present and the Clerk advised that he had not received any communication from them or list of crimes for the preceding month.  The Clerk further advised that there had been correspondence between the Cardiff Community Council Clerk’s within the previous month expressing concern at the lack of Police at meetings.  The Clerk added that this situation was mirrored in the Vale of Glamorgan and was a result of Police cut backs.  Cllr Owen expressed an interest in the alleged arson at the building site alongside Brummel Drive, Creigiau and the Clerk advised he would make enquiries.  Clerk to arrange
110
County Council Matters 
County Councillor Gavin Hill-John was present and advised that the roadworks at the top of Heol Goch were complete for the time being.  CCC had apologised for the failure to properly notify residents and the Community Council of the closures and also the changes to bus routes.  He went on to advise the Clerk that he had received a response regarding the loss of the bins at the Council offices and would forward this response to the Clerk.  There was a brief discussion between Cllr Gavin Hill-John and the Clerk about what the Council now needed to do.
Cllr Gavin Hill-John then went on to raise the issue of School Lane and explained where he stood regarding the matter.  He was of the opinion that there was a strong demand for a significant upgrade to the Lane and he had campaigned as such in the by-election.  He went on to say that all the other candidates shared this view.  He was opposed to a footpath as he felt that it lacked empathy and practicality.  The scheme which he had supported for the last six months was also supported by CCC, the AM and the MP.  He was aware that a small number of people opposed the scheme but he would continue to campaign for a suitable scheme opposing the footpath.  He intended to try and convince CCC that the upgrade was the more sensible option over the footpath and he hoped that the PCC would support him in his undertaking.  He pointed out that the majority of the residents supported him and he could not accept the present situation and will work hard to change the minds of CCC.  In response to a query from the Chairman he was seeking that the PCC acknowledge the issue and look for a scheme that helps everyone.  The biggest challenge would be the finance and he was asking that the PCC support him and the residents.  Cllr Priday pointed out that the PCC had been aware of School Lane for many years but that the PCC could not blindly pledge support to an unknown scheme.  She went on to say that the PCC would take heed of any consultation and work to ensure that CCC recognise and include the PCC in any consultation.  Cllr Gavin Hill-John promised that any communication he received he would copy to the Chairman and Clerk for all Councillors to have an opportunity to have an input.  Cllr Priday responded that it was time CCC recognised the PCC as a statutory consultee for the process and involve them in any discussion.  Cllr Gavin Hill-John promised to try his best to achieve this.
Cllr Philippa Hill-John stated that the PCC needed clarity that the School Lane issues are not just about a safe route to school but also included all the residents.  She felt that the PCC had done the majority of residents a discourtesy in not making a decision to support the better upgrade.  She added that the problem was not going to go away and the PCC should make a commitment to make a decision based on the facts.  Cllr Owen felt that a decision would have been made had CCC included the PCC properly in the process.
Cllr James pointed out that there were two sides to this argument and reminded that this originated as a safer route to school for the children.  He agreed that he would not want to live on the lane although he used it 3 or 4 times a week.  However the CCC had the money to improve the lane now, albeit only the footpath option and it may be prudent to pursue the two issues separately in order to achieve a safe route to school now and an upgrade to the lane in due course.  This generated a lively discussion with Cllr Gavin Hill-John arguing that doing the footpath now would limit any future option whereas Cllr James countered that just pursuing the full upgrade may not achieve any improvement for years.  Cllr Howard agreed with this pointing out that with the CCC budget problems the cost of the upgrade against the number of persons benefitting meant the chances of the full upgrade were unlikely to be achieved, whereas the money was available for a safer route to school via a footpath.  Cllr Gavin Hill-John pointed out that there was no design, plan or start date for a footpath and he believed he had the time and opportunity to persuade CCC to back a full upgrade.  Councillors stated that they did not disagree with Cllr Hill-John but argued that they needed CCC to make decisions.
Cllr Philippa Hill-John proposed that the PCC support the re-opening of the full upgrade on the Lane and support the stance made by the County Councillor.  Cllr Priday stated that she supported the proposal in principle but was unhappy as the decision was CCC’s to make.  There was a further discussion and Cllr James suggested that the PCC could facilitate a public meeting in an attempt to bring together the two opposing sides and get people around the table and talking to each other.  There has to be a point where compromises are made on both side in order to achieve an agreement.  Cllr Philippa Hill-John then proposed that County Cllr Gavin Hill-John formulate a letter to Cllr Patel which the PCC could discuss at their meeting in January to try and reach an agreement.  This was seconded by Cllr Troughton and was agreed unanimously.  The Chairman asked what could be done in the interim and Cty Cllr gavin Hill-John promised to speak to Highways.
111
Public Session 
There were half a dozen members of the public present and Mr Doug Castle, Heol Berry, GYG started by advising members that he was the person who had volunteered to go around the houses with the petition as some residents had problems in writing letters and many did not use computers.  He also felt that it would be more democratic.  He stated he did not pressurise anybody into signing the petition nor was he in anyway intimidating.  He had only volunteered to do it as members of the WI had been intimidated against doing it.
Tom Procter, Georgetown, GYG, started by declaring his interests in School Lane, namely, his daughter living on the lane, his concern for people having to face the mud and getting his feet and trousers wet on School Lane.  He stated that he was a Community Councillor in the 1990s and he was handed petitions then about the lane and this year it had been worse than ever and people wanted something done.  He did not understand why the PCC suddenly wanted the path option, when a decision had already been made by CCC in 2014.  The application to the ALF was for a full upgrade, as no financial support was necessary for the path which had already been rejected by a large majority.  He added that there were no cost implications for either CCC or the PCC for the full upgrade.  He referred to the PCC delaying matters because of the concerns of two residents and that the second consultation ate into the time available.  Even so the full upgrade was again supported in spite of an atmosphere of intimidation.  He then said that by the time the ALF application form was ready the deadline was imminent and that the PCC’s refusal to sign effectively wiped out the chance of a major investment in the village.  He went on to say that with the exception of 100 yards of flooded track, School Lane is already tarmac, adopted and maintained by CCC, and that those opposed lived on the adopted tarmac section and their view ‘that tarmac would desecrate the un-adopted yards’ is quoted by the PCC.  He pointed out the photographs showing the floods on School Lane and also that people do not have jurisdiction over the roads they live on.  He felt that local Councillors had been swayed by rhetoric with no reference to reason or history.  He was dismayed that on his 87th birthday he was still arguing the case for an upgrade.
Paul Tyler, School Lane resident, spoke about having built his house in the 1980’s and the problems he had endured over the years with flooding and the poor repairs carried out on the lane only resulted in bigger puddles and more mud.  The incidence of red slurry had reached such a point that he was no longer able to use his front door and disabled relatives, who lived a short distance away in Heol Berry, were unable to visit.  He stated that he would be grateful for any help the PCC could give to resolve the issues.
Sara Thorne, School Lane resident, stated that the scraping off of the Lane had been done at the end of July and it was a never ending issue, as every time it was done new vulnerabilities were exposed.  She went on to state that she had lived on School Lane for 16 years and they owned the land outside the front of their house, which they were prepared to hand over to CCC in exchange for an upgrade of School Lane.  Any path would be at a lower level than the adjacent woodland and the mud would cover the path.  She argued that a path was not practical.  She referred to the perceived benefits to the Old Level and The Glade from a full upgrade and pointed out that the parking area that was promoted would be outside her house and this would be her compromise to achieve the upgrade.  She said she was named on social media as the only person who would benefit.  She went on to say this was not true, as the entire household, Paul Tyler’s household and any users of School lane would also benefit.  What is outside her house is unacceptable.  It had also been suggested that her mother, Norma Procter, had used Community Action as a vehicle to benefit her daughter.  This was also not true, she stated, as the relationship had been declared in writing to CCC.  If this was the case, Community Action would have taken action years previously.  She declared that Norma Procter did not become involved in this cause until 2014.  She then referred to the article written in the Community Link, where the term ‘an’ application, rather than ‘the’ application had been used.  She stated that there had only ever been one application and the change had only occurred when the PCC received correspondence from two individuals who, incidentally, had seen the plans in 2014 and had objected to them.  She felt that she had been ignored.  Whilst the objectors had had site meetings with County Cllr Hill-John and Matt Wakelam from CCC (Highways), she had only met Cllr Hill-John for the first time at the Lan Memorial on 6th December 2015.  Up to that point no-one had spoken to her family about the issues.  She hoped the PCC would remain involved despite suggesting that the PCC were no longer relevant to the issue, as it was up to the residents to push things forward.  It was her personal opinion that the only way everybody could use School Lane properly would be following a full upgrade and utilising a scheme that everybody could agree to.  At the moment it seemed as if there was little common ground between the two sides but she would be happy to sit down and discuss the issues.  She thanked the Chairman for his time and indulgence.
Paul Tyler brought the Public Session to an end by referring to a flood that occurred on Main Road near Nant y Garth which blocked the access to GYG along Main Road.  During the time the road was blocked vehicles were diverted along School Lane.  He argued that there was no need for additional traffic to go up School Lane, except in exceptional circumstances. 

112
Matters Arising from the Public Session 
Cllr James clarified that it had been he who had specifically proposed that the PCC support ‘an’ application rather than ‘the’ application and this had been suggested at the time for the very best of intentions.  However he insisted that he had remained impartial to the variety of opinions.  The Chairman advised that, this use of ‘an’ rather than ‘the’ had been accurately recorded in the Minutes of the meeting in July.
There were no other matters arising and all the members of the public and County Cllr Gavin Hill-John left the room.
113
Written Resolution 
Cllr Howard had introduced the written resolution following her attendance at a Planning Aid Wales training session.  Her resolution was.  ‘I propose that Pentyrch Community Council creates a 'Village Plan' to enable Councillors to be better informed in identifying the future needs of our communities.’  She then gave members a background to the resolution which effectively required consultation with residents and discussion as to create a Village Plan, identifying the current situation and what was being sought to be achieved.  She called it ‘a vision as to how we move the community forward’.  Cllr Howard pointed out that the Council had spent a lot of time discussing and responding to various consultations regarding the LDP.  She also referred to the new legislation on the ‘Well-being of future Generations’ and identified a Village Plan being essential to both requirements.  From 2017 developers have to demonstrate that they have engaged with the community, this includes regarding matters such as CIL and S.106 agreements.  By way of example Cllr Howard referred to a desire to place a track around the Recreation Ground at Creigiau.  If this was contained within a Village Plan more credence would be given to the proposal.  She pointed out that Radyr had a Village Plan albeit it needed some updating.  She also recognised that there were four distinct Villages in the PCC area.  She argued that it would be more practical to have a Village Plan that covered the PCC area rather than four separate plans.  She went on to say that it was method of identifying why we live where we live and the Community Council needed to show that it had a mandate from the Community and how it intended to spend the money.  She recognised that a lot of work was needed to collate the information and incorporate it into a plan but it would put the PCC in a better position when trying to access money from various funding organisations.  She finished by describing that CCC were looking for a partner to promote their take of the ‘Well-being of future Generations’  from 2016 and this would be the opportune moment to take this issue forward.  Cllr Owen supported the resolution and felt that it was essential any strategic plan should set achievable goals.  He agreed that a Village Plan would help in the decision making process, prioritising spending and building community cohesion.  He also felt that it required an effective questionnaire and agreed that it should be a PCC wide plan rather than isolating the individual villages.
There was a discussion about the questionnaire with Cllr Howard advising that Radyr had used a colour coding system to more easily identify problems.  Cllr Priday was supportive but felt that the development of the questionnaire required some serious advice.  When the Chairman asked, all members stated they were in favour of the resolution.  It was also agreed that it would be progressed, initially by Cllr Howard undertaking further research including speaking to Helena Fox at R&MCC.  Cllr Philippa Hill-John’s suggestion that it should be a permanent agenda item for future meeting was also agreed.  Clerk to arrange
114
To receive the Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 16th November 2015
The minutes were proposed by Cllr Howard, seconded by Cllr Owen and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
115
Matters Arising
Paragraph 92

The Chairman queried the progress of the written resolution in relation to contacting the barrister Harriet Townsend to look at the planning application on behalf of the PCC.  The Clerk advised members that he had become concerned that he had not heard back from Michael Rees and had initiated further contact the previous week and the documents that Michael Rees had collated for the barrister arrived that day by email.  There was a substantial amount of photocopying to be done but it was anticipated that this would be completed by Tuesday 22nd December and that the documents could then be sent to the barrister.
Paragraph 95

Cllr Howard advised that it was a good response and turn-out at the City Hall protest against the planning application by Tarmac to reopen Creigiau Quarry.  It had helped that there was press in attendance and also that University students studying journalism had adopted the protest as a cause celebre.
There were no other matters arising

116
Minutes of the Committee Meeting held with CRAMC on 30th November 2015
The minutes were proposed by Cllr Howard, seconded by Cllr Owen and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
117
Matters Arising
There were no matters arising
118
Clerk’s Report
118.1 

Grants
The Clerk read out the three grant applications that had been received and Cllr Owen proposed:

a) £100 be given to the Gwaelod y Garth pensioners.
b) £200 be given to the parish of Pentyrch & Capel Llanilltern, and 

c) £100 be given to Creigiau Companions.

This was seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed by all.

118.2

Memorial Park, Pentyrch
The Clerk reminded Council that at the September meeting he had recommended spending the remaining reserves from the sale of the Rest Centre on new play equipment at the Memorial Park, Pentyrch.  Council had suggested that the Clerk should seek tenders, but also seek alternative sources of finance from either CCC, the Aggregates Levy Fund or Redrow Homes as part of a S.106 agreement.  The Clerk advised members that the S.106 agreement with Redrow Homes has already been agreed with CCC and also that CCC will not contribute to Memorial Park because of their cut-backs.  ALF had a reducing pot of money allocated to them but, nevertheless, to access this pot required details of precisely what we was seeking to be achieved.  The Clerk, assisted by a Pentyrch resident David Christopher, had arranged for tenders to be obtained from three Companies competing for this sort of work, namely Sovereign, Wicksteed and Kompan.  Depending on the tenders would depend on how much funding would need to be sought from ALF or alternative sources.  This prompted a discussion and Cllr Howard suggested that the Clerk write to CCC to object about not being consulted with regard to S.106 funding.  Clerk to arrange
118.3

Administration Assistant ~ Vacant Post
The Clerk advised members that Mrs Deb Hunt had taken up her post on 1st December 2015, following her success at the interviews.  Council confirmed the decisions made by the members of the Staffing Committee and the Chairman signed Mrs Hunt’s contract.
118.4 

Locum Clerk
The Clerk explained that he would be away for a two week holiday in January/February and recommended that Mrs Jo Howell be asked if she would undertake the duties of a ‘locum’ Clerk for the period that he was absent.  Council agreed to this course of action.  Clerk to arrange
118.5

Christmas Period
Members agreed that the Council office would be closed from 1pm on Christmas Eve until Tuesday 5th January 2015.  An appropriate notice would be placed on the office door and the web-site.  Clerk to arrange
118.6

NWCG Group
The Clerk explained to members the issues surrounding the NWC group and whether Councillors wanted to maintain the group in order to bring a level of expertise to planning applications arising out of the LDP.  Cllr Howard proposed that Council maintain its involvement with NWCG; this was seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed by all.  The Clerk was asked to take the costings into account, in the setting of the 2016/17 budget.  Clerk to arrange
118.7 & 9
CCC LDP ~ Inspectors Report
The Clerk advised members of the Chairman’s views regarding the importance of the report, which would not now be published until the beginning of January 2016.  He suggested that a special edition of the Community Link, or a LDP bulletin, focusing exclusively on a summary of the main points of the Inspector’s LDP report, should be prepared, printed and circulated.  Cllr Priday proposed this course of action be taken; it was seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed.  Clerk to arrange
118.8

Web-site Committee
The Chairman felt that the web-site was not user friendly enough, needed to improve the visual amenity and required better web-links, so that important notices are flagged up for the attention of people browsing the site.  He suggested that a Web-site committee meeting be set up as soon as possible in the New Year.  The Clerk advised that the last Web-site Committee meetings had been in January 2014 and the Councillors who had attended were Cllrs Harrison, Hill-John, Howard, Troughton & Stuart Thomas.  Cllr Owen, as Vice Chairman, also agreed to attend.  The meeting date was set for Monday 11th January 2016 at 7pm in the Council Offices.  The Clerk was advised that he did not need to be in attendance.  Clerk to arrange
118.10

Creigiau Quarry
The issues with regard to Creigiau Quarry had been covered in matters arising from the Council Minutes and shown at Paragraph 115 ante.
119
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £11,800.32p and receipts of £736.16p were recorded for November 2015.  Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Hill-John; seconded by Cllr Owen and agreed by all.  

120
Planning Applications
There were 5 planning applications to consider:

a) 15/002541/DCH ~ 20, Penmaes, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
b) 15/02935/MNR ~, Acapela c/o, Dan y Coed, Gwaelod y Garth.  No adverse comments.  
c) 15/02980/DCH ~ Hunters Gate, Pen-y-Waun, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.  
d) 15/02999/MNR ~ 13 Penuel Rd, Pentyrch.  Cllr Priday declared an interest.  No adverse comments.
e) 15/03074/DCH Mr Phillip Smith, 5 Bronllwyn, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.

121
Correspondence
Cllr James advised members that he had received correspondence from GYG Primary School Governors, for which he was the PCC representative, who were asking if he wished to continue as the representative as he had been unable to attend many meetings, because of the timing of the meetings, usually immediately after school closed.  He offered to stand down as the representative as his job was preventing him attending meetings at the times set.  There was a discussion regarding this and Cllr Rosser did not want to act as the PCC representative again.  It was felt that the PCC wished to maintain a representative and that the Clerk would write to the Clerk to the Governors explaining the issue.  This was agreed and Cllr James promised to provide the Clerk with the necessary contact details for the GYG Governing Body.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Stuart Thomas drew Councillors attention to Correspondence dated 25th November from OVW, where a member of staff had left the organisation.  He drew a parallel on this event with recent talks held with OVW over the setting of dates for the Bridgend/vale/Cardiff Area meetings.
There were no other issues raised with regard to the Correspondence received.
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Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	23.11.15
	Sandie Rosser
	I refer to my e-mail of 8th April and your response to CCC of 27th May - Reference DAV-01642452623. I am still awaiting a reply from Network Management Department.  Could you please remind them again that we would like an answer to this request?
	Email to C2C

	26.11.15
	Chris Priday
	It has been reported to me that street light no.7 on Heol y Pentre has not been working for some days. Please can you report this to CCC?
	Email to C2C

	27.11.15
	Sandie Rosser
	Do you know when Redrow are planning to close Heol Goch road, and can you ensure that a sign is placed at the bottom of the hill at the junction of Main Road and Heol Goch to prevent traffic travelling up to Pentyrch?
	Email response advising of details and email to C2C

	29.11.15
	Sandie Rosser
	At a recent Gwaelod-y-Garth Village Hall Meeting members raised concern that the Postmaster was still not fulfilling his contracted hours.  It was stated that very often he was only open for 1 hour and was gone by 9.30am.  This causes uncertainty with residents, especially the elderly, who can never be sure whether the post office will be opened or not during the advertised hours.  Could you please contact Steve Watson the Customer Service Advisor who replied previously on  20/7/15 - Ref No: CAS-1167005 and let him know that we are still not getting the service we expect from the Post Office.
	Email to Post Office

	30.11.15
	John Harrison
	Signs up today confirm that Pentyrch Hill will be shut from 6:30am Sat 5th December to 6pm Sun 6th December and 6:30am Sat 12th December to 6pm Sun 13th December.
	Email forwarded to all Councillors

	2.12.15
	Sandie Rosser
	Can you find out please if CCC repaired the steps down the zig-zag?  I have had a report that where the steps were infilled with concrete, some of it has been gouged, making it very dangerous if anyone caught their heel in the hole, especially in the dark.
	Email to CCC (Footpaths)

	3.12.15
	Nikki Howard
	Just received a Twitter message in which Cardiff have stated that from January 2016, proof of residency will be needed to use the recycling depots.  Can we put it on our website please, as I would hate to think of people trailing to Cardiff Bay only to find they cannot gain access? 
	Notice prepared and posted on web-site


	14.12.15
	Sandie Rosser
	It is now three weeks since the last e-mail to CCC, and still no response!!! This matter has now become URGENT.  Recently a resident was waiting for a medical equipment to be delivered when the van driver eventually found his house it was late because the driver had gone to Efail Isaf, as there were no signs to Gwaelod-y-Garth. This regularly happens with ambulances (see my first e-mail of 8th April 2015).  The resident’s condition has deteriorated since then and they are concerned that any delay in getting medical assistance could prove fatal.  I would be grateful if CCC could be advised in order to restore the missing sign-post first reported 8 months ago.
	Email to C2C & copied to

	16.12.15
	Chris Priday
	No.1 Light on the footpath between Lon y Fro and Penuel Road, Pentyrch is not working and was reported some weeks ago.  In addition No. 7 on Heol y Pentre, Pentyrch is still not repaired or if it has been repaired it has broken again.
	Email to C2C

	17.12.15
	Chris James
	Could we check with CCC that the new speed bumps put in place at the top of Main Road Hill conform to regulations (I assume there are some)? They seem rather high and slightly dangerous right at the brow of the hill.
	Email to CCC Case officer, Jackie Howard

	21.12.15
	Chris Priday
	There are several very large pot holes in Church Road, Pentyrch.  One is just about 100 yards up from the mini-roundabout at the Rhydlafar estate on the left hand (western) side of the road and the other is near the little stone bridge across the stream, also on the left hand (western) side of the approaching Pentyrch.  I would be grateful if you could report these matters to CCC please.
	Email to C2C

	21.12.15
	Chris Priday
	There is fly-tipping on Church Road, Pentyrch, south of the M4 motorway bridge near De Courcey’s Manor, just on the Rhydlafar side of the bridge.  I would be grateful if you could report this matter to CCC please.
	Email to C2C

	21.12.15
	Sandie Rosser
	On the 14th December I advised that the missing village signpost first reported in April 2015 still has not been replaced.  Is there anything further that can be done with this disgraceful ignoring of issues reported.  [Discussion]
	Clerk to write letter of complaint to CEO CCC

	21.12.15
	Jeanette Troughton
	There has been a request from the people who catch the bus at Cefn Bychan for a shelter.  [Cllr Priday advised that as it was a request stop there was no requirement for a shelter]
	For information

	21.12.15
	Stuart Thomas
	On Thursday 17th December I attended, as the PCC representative, at the carol Concert at St Catwgs church.  I was so impressed with the school children at Pentyrch that the following day I rang the school to offer my congratulations.
	For information

	21.12.15
	Stuart Thomas
	I am glad to see that Cllr Priday has recovered from her recent illness and is back and I wish to take this opportunity to wish all members a merry Christmas and a happy New Year.
	For information


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.20 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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